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COVID-19 Bulletin 

Mandatory masks, hand hygiene, physical distancing and 

self screening reminders 

As the COVID-19 pandemic continues across New 

Brunswick, it was felt that a reminder regarding Horizon’s 

expectations regarding hand hygiene, mask wearing, 

physical distancing, and completion of the self-screening 

questionnaire was warranted.  

Communication to Horizon employees and physicians has 

been clear: masks are to be worn, hands are to be 

cleaned upon entry, people are to maintain physical 

distancing, and self-screening questionnaires are to be 

completed.   

Wearing masks in Horizon facilities and on Horizon 

property is mandatory. 

Hand cleaning as you enter Horizon facilities is 

mandatory. 

Physical distancing in Horizon facilities is mandatory.  

Completion of the self-screening questionnaire before 

entering a Horizon facility is mandatory. 

Eye protection in Red Levels is mandatory. 

All Horizon employees and physicians are required to 

self-screen before entering Horizon property. During the 

Orange and Red Levels, upon entry to a Horizon facility, 

employees and physicians are required to swipe their 

access cards, clean their hands, and indicate to the 

screener that they have completed the self-screening 

questionnaire. Masks must be worn before leaving your 

vehicle.  

It is important that we follow the posted limits to the 

number of people who are to use break rooms and tables 
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in cafeterias at the same time to ensure that physical 

distancing is maintained. We have received a number of 

reports that employees are not following physical 

distancing or the signage in cafeterias. This is particularly 

problematic as masks are removed when people eat.   

Please also note that as communicated this week, all 

health care workers in Red Levels of Horizon are to wear 

eye protection in the form of face shields or goggles.  

We appreciate your cooperation as we work to keep our 

staff, physicians, and patients safe during these uncertain 

times.   

 

Working outside of Horizon 

As the Saint John and Fredericton areas of Horizon 

returned to the Orange Level, Horizon employees and 

physicians are reminded to refrain from working in health 

facilities external to Horizon where an outbreak of 

COVID-19 has been declared.   

Employees and physicians who work in other health 

facilities, we ask that you: 

1. Ensure you have completed and registered 

completion of your Personal Protective Equipment 

Competency training. The training was updated in 

Fall 2020. Valid training is that which has occurred 

since Fall 2020. 

2. Wear appropriate PPE while you are working for 

your other employer; and  

3. Notify your Horizon manager that you work for 

another employer.    

For areas of Horizon in the Red Level, we refer you to 

Bulletin #110 – COVID-19 – HR Update – Jan 21 2021, 

which provides clarification on having multiple employers 

during Red Level. 

 

Travel within Horizon  

As a reminder to employees and physicians who routinely 

travel throughout Horizon, please note that travel out of 

your zone for non-patient care reasons remains 

restricted.  Travel within your zone can still occur, but all 

employees and physicians are asked to use technology 

solutions to reduce travel whenever possible.  

 

 

 

https://skyline.rha-rrs.ca/CorCov19/Documents/IPC%20COVID%20HCW%20Education%20Program%20-%20Oct%2026%202020%20-%20Version%202.0.pdf
https://skyline.rha-rrs.ca/CorCov19/Documents/IPC%20COVID%20HCW%20Education%20Program%20-%20Oct%2026%202020%20-%20Version%202.0.pdf
https://skyline.rha-rrs.ca/CorCov19/PublishingImages/Pages/Bulletins/Bulletin%20110b%20-%20COVID-19%20-%20HR%20Update%20-%20Jan%2021%202021.pdf
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Dispelling the myth of the workplace bubble 

Horizon has an obligation under the New Brunswick 

Occupational Health and Safety (NB OH&S) Act as an 

employer, to take every reasonable precaution to ensure the 

health and safety of its employees. 

Click here to review the Province of New Brunswick’s Recovery 

Plan for the Orange and Red Levels. During the COVID-19 

pandemic best practice guidelines have been implemented 

across the organization to ensure the safety of healthcare 

workers, patients and families.  

These guidelines do not support the theory of the “workplace 

bubble” within a health care setting.  

The Public Health Agency of Canada: infection prevention and 

control for COVID-19: Interim guidance for acute healthcare 

settings (Jan. 8, 2021) recommends the following: 

• Medical grade masks are recommended for all 

health-care workers (HCWs) in acute health care 

facilities at all times;  

• Eye protection (goggles / face shields), in addition 

to medical masks, is recommended for all HCWs 

based on local epidemiology; 

• Masks can be removed for breaks or meals, during 

which a minimum physical distance of two-metres 

from others is maintained; 

• A limited number of unmasked individuals are 

permitted in any given space i.e., lunchrooms 

(based on room capacity); and 

• Administrative controls are in place for arranging 

for breaks or meals to occur in larger spaces and at 

staggered times. 

 

Wearing a mask (and eye protection) does not eliminate 

the need to keep two-metre distance with co-workers. 

These measures have been implemented in all Horizon 

facilities and as per the NB OH&S act, employees have the 

responsibility to conduct themselves in safe manner and not 

put themselves and others at risk. 

 

Visitor restrictions and guidelines – All colour levels 

A chart that outlines the visitor restrictions and guidelines by 

each colour level has been uploaded to Skyline to be used as a 

reference.  

The chart is available in English and French. 

 

 

 

https://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/corporate/promo/covid-19/recovery.html#triggers
https://skyline.rha-rrs.ca/CorCov19/Pages/Posters-and-Other-Communications-Resources.aspx
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fskyline.rha-rrs.ca%2FCorCov19%2FPublishingImages%2FPages%2FPosters-and-Other-Communications-Resources%2FChart%2520-%2520Visitor%2520Guidelines%2520Restrictions%2520-%2520EN%2520-%2520Jan%252029%25202021.pdf&data=04%7C01%7CShannon.MacLeod%40HorizonNB.ca%7Cc0cb6cdc0c0c4219bd0908d8c45dff07%7Ce08b7eefb5014a679ed007e38bfccee7%7C0%7C0%7C637475255267465011%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=3RqQQCrUKzP%2FamcJYL2o5RDs80HPCWWAnFmmYSlSS4E%3D&reserved=0
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fskyline.rha-rrs.ca%2FCorCov19%2FPublishingImages%2FPages%2FPosters-and-Other-Communications-Resources%2FChart%2520-%2520Visitor%2520Guidelines%2520Restrictions%2520-%2520FR%2520-%2520Jan%252029%25202021_.pdf&data=04%7C01%7CShannon.MacLeod%40HorizonNB.ca%7Cc0cb6cdc0c0c4219bd0908d8c45dff07%7Ce08b7eefb5014a679ed007e38bfccee7%7C0%7C0%7C637475255267474999%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=awz5a01ynN3cQinRXITtIGvq%2BG%2BZVdSnY%2F2NBUkkz1s%3D&reserved=0
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GNB Updates 

Public Health reported 16 new cases of COVID-19 today, four 

cases in Zone 1 (Moncton region), two in Zone 3 (Fredericton 

region), nine in Zone 4 (Edmundston region), and one in Zone 

6 (Bathurst region). One death was also reported. 

 

Zone 1 (Moncton region) is at the Red level and Zone 4 

(Edmundston region) remains in lockdown. 

 

All other zones will remain in the Orange level under the 

province’s mandatory order. 

 

The Government of New Brunswick’s full news release can be 

accessed here. 

 

 

https://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/corporate/promo/covid-19/recovery.html#red
https://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/corporate/promo/covid-19/recovery/lockdown.html
https://www2.gnb.ca/content/gnb/en/corporate/promo/covid-19/recovery.html#orange
https://can01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww2.gnb.ca%2Fcontent%2Fgnb%2Fen%2Fnews%2Frecent_news.html&data=04%7C01%7CEmilie.Dow%40HorizonNB.ca%7C82c9a07a970141f367d708d8b8b8c2b7%7Ce08b7eefb5014a679ed007e38bfccee7%7C0%7C0%7C637462450963917252%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=L42gCRwx7I%2FYreidMqzz7wwktkDXTpEQB23oEKp8msY%3D&reserved=0

